KKWA minutes 

KKWA Meeting Via Zoom 4 p.m., Feb. 26, 2022 DRAFT Meeting Minutes 


The KKWA meeting commenced via Zoom at 4:07 p.m.

Members present: Betty Oberman (vice president); Tiffany Edwards Hunt (secretary); Jim Lehner (treasurer); Jan Marshall (board director); Deborah Rudis (intended board member); and Hart Phillips (subscriber)

Approval of meeting minutes for Nov. 18, 2021 Zoom meeting: Motion by J. Lehner, seconded by B. Oberman to approve the meeting minutes with a correction to B. Oberman’s first name. All voted in favor.

A written resignation from Alex Keeley was received via email by the board members, and J. Marshall volunteered to serve as president in his place. T. Edwards Hunt made a motion for J. Marshall to take on the role as president. B. Oberman seconded. All voted in favor.

T. Edwards Hunt made a motion to go into executive session at 4:11 p.m. J. Marshall seconded. All voted in favor.

When the board convened its regular meeting at 4:32 p.m., the board discussed bring aboard D. Rudis, a retired wildlife biologist with the federal government. J. Marshall made the motion. J. Lehner seconded. All voted in favor.

J. Marshall brought up the subject of the KKWA website, noting that it is not up to date. J. Marshall inquired as to whether Sheri Lehner is still maintaining the KKWA website. J. Lehner said he would discuss with S. Lehner whether she would be willing to update the website. J. Marshall suggested a listing of current directors and an upload of the meeting minutes are among the needed improvements.

In other business, the board also discussed the fact that Theresa Donham, a former state archaeologist, has volunteered to replace T. Edwards Hunt, who has also submitted her written resignation via email. J. Marshall motioned for T. Donham to serve on the board. B. Oberman seconded. All voted in favor, including the newly installed board member D. Rudis.

As for the treasurer’s report, J. Lehner reported there are about 10 liens on subscribers, totaling about $9,000 in arrears. Once the properties are bought out, KKWA will have to release those liens with signatures from the president and the secretary. J. Lehner asked board members to be ready to move quickly on that matter when the time comes.

B. Oberman motioned for the meeting to adjourn at 4:44 p.m. J. Lehner seconded. All voted in favor.
Need org minutes or below meeting 

not approved
Agenda

The Jan. 29, 2022 annual meeting commenced at 12:02 p.m. via Zoom.
Members present: President Alex Keeley, Treasurer Jim Lehner, Secretary Tiffany Edwards Hunt, and Director Jan Marshall. Other members present “Kirk and Lani Eubank, Hartley Phillips, Josan Feathers and David Ortman, and Robert Pollock. (101 members are in good standing… 25 percent were needed for the meeting for the meeting to commence. 31 proxies were received. With six people on the Zoom, we have a quorum established.

Minutes from last year’s meeting: Jan Marshall made the move to approve with her friendly amendments previously circulated. Tiffany Edwards Hunt seconded. All voted in favor of the 2021 minutes.

Treasurer’s Report: $141,551.14 down a few hundred bucks from paying insurance etc. Jim Lehner sent 20 letters today (Jan. 29, 2022) asking about those unpaid and arrears in order to avoid liens on people’s property. Jan Marshall asked about how we keep track of all the members. Of the envelopes that went out for the annual meeting, how many have already come back with wrong addresses? Nine, Lehner said. Only 1 doesn’t have the ability to track down the correct address.

New Business: Jan Marshall gave members present a briefing about the recent interactions with the county Department of Water Supply and how we will be looking to reconnect the subdivision. As for funding, there are

discussions with the county but also the federal SBA. Alex Keeley acknowledged Jan Marshall for all her work with DWS to get the water back in. A Keeley felt like she was all over it, and that made the difference. Jan Marshall suggested everyone needed to be thanked because everyone had a hand in the negotiation.

Jan Marshall brought up another potential new business. In a talk with Douglas Le, she brought up the fact that KKWA only covers House Lots and how it would make sense to have a line in Farm Lots. They indicated that they would be willing to look at it. It’s a question of whether KKWA would be able to take on the administrative side or not. We don’t need to make a decision immediately but just want to make people aware that this could be coming up. She isn’t sure what exactly the county would be willing to do. But the previous arrangement with spaghetti lines doesn’t make much sense if roads are going to be put back in. Jim Lehner said we are going to have enough to do when it comes to House Lots and people in Farm Lots needs to start speaking up. Hartley Phillips suggested an inch and a half deep trench be dug for an inch, and a half pipe and he and Jim Lehner discussed the details of the future construction. A Lot depends on the subscribers. Jan Marshall said we are looking for a project manager for a combination of the roads and water.

Jim Lehner suggested Renegade Bulldozing, and Hartley Phillips gave a rave review. The owner of that bulldozing company is willing to swap bulldozing for lots. Hartley Phillips suggested that people with outstanding balances might be willing to turn their property over to the association and those properties could be used for bulldozing. Jan Marshall asked if Hartley Phillips wanted to

spearhead that intiative. He declined. Jim Lehner suggested that that might be an option for VHCA to pursue, since they have properties that are about $80,000 in arrears but KKWA has about $8,000 in arrears.

Jan Marshall invited the members present to speak up. Josan Feathers and Dave Ortman said they got the letter but they didn’t realize that it wasn’t a general meeting. As a civil engineer, she suggested that a cost analysis be conducted to figure out the optimal size of the pipe. A pipe that is a half-inch bigger might just be a couple of cents more per foot. Also, see how many subscribers will be using the service.

Lani Eubank sought clarity on which entity would be paying for what infrastructure. Jan Marshall suggested that the main line coming in would be the county’s responsibility due to the fact that KKWA gifted to DWS. The whole situation with the roads and ourselves at the county is still under discussion. We are waiting for another meeting with the county. We have an SBA loan, but given there are going to be far fewer people, that loan needs to be scaled back. The county is well aware at this point, the delays and the buyout have impacted the finances and how this can be put together. They have the responsibility and the money, but we need good, solid estimates on costs and we have been struggling with that. We thought we had a project manager, but we found out a couple of days prior to the annual meeting that the would-be project manager is unable to fulfill the duties. So we are contending with a lot of development and busy contractors on the island.

Hartley Phillips said the county will be replacing our pipe with a smaller one and that is an argument for them to assume more of the financial burden.

Lani Eubank wanted more clarity on what each homeowner would be responsible for. Jan Marshall said at this point we just want to get the line funded. As an association we paid for 150 meters from DWS. She doesn’t know where we will stand. Very possibly each homeowner will have put in the meter and piping onto the property. But there has not been a discussion at that level. Jan Marshall asked if those on the Zoom call plan to re-establish in the neighborhood. Josan Feathers and Dave Ortman said they don’t plan to rebuild there. They just came to the meeting to express their support.

Jim Lehner and Alex Keeley both are up for re-election and each of them have received at least one vote. The proxy results came in and they were re-elected. There was a discussion amongst various members about the buyout and how that would affect the board. Hartley Phillips indicated that he would be willing to serve on board if there are board members who become disqualified.

Old Business: None.

Adjourn: Jim Lehner motioned to adjourn and Alex Keeley seconded at 12:36 p.m. The motion passed unanimously.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Tiffany Edwards Hunt (secretary
KKWA Meeting  approved 2/26/22

Nov. 18, 2021, 3 p.m.

Via Zoom

Directors present: Alex Keeley, Betty Oberman, Tiffany Edwards Hunt, Jim Lehner, and Jan Marshall. (Member, Hart Phillips joined at 3:09 p.m.)

Minutes from Jan. 2021 meeting: J. Marshall made a motion and B. Oberman seconded. All approved. B Oberman noted that the members did not go to the bank. B Oberman and J Lehner will make arrangements to go to the bank.

Treasurer’s Report: No changes of note.

The group had a discussion about the county’s buyout program. They also discussed those property owners who have outstanding balances and how the County of Hawai`i that will be potentially buying their properties can be responsible for their outstanding balances.

A. Keeley made a motion to pursue liens where owners owe more than $500. B Oberman seconded. All voted in favor.

The board discussed the planned Nov. 30 meeting with the County of Hawai`i, and J. Marshall will be the intended spokesperson for the group.

There was a discussion about the annual meeting and when and what time in January it should be held. The board members settled on Saturday, Jan. 29 at noon via Zoom. B Oberman made the motion. A. Keeley seconded. All voted in favor.

There was a discussion amongst the members about changing the bylaws of the association to clarify ownership. But with all the other issues pending it was decided to defer work on that topic. water board. These proposed bylaw changes will be formally pitched at the annual meeting.

The group circled back to the County of Hawai`i Buyout Program and the fact that the Water Board won’t be pursuing water infrastructure due to the small community they have created with the buyouts. Board members are very adamant that the County of Hawai`i needs to “auntie up” with those who will not be pursuing the buyout, so they can create a quality water catchment system on their properties.

J. Marshall shared the details of her quote on water systems. H. Phillips thinks we need to ask for a more realistic number than $4 million as J. Marshall’s quote suggests. J. Marshall doesn’t think that the county will reimburse anyone who is bought out as their rights would be assumed by the County so the number would be lower. H. Phillips suggested that there could potentially be a “community catchment system” on one of the County lots.

A. Keeley made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 4:09 p.m., and J. Lehner seconded. All voted in favor.
Organizational Meeting Jan. 30, 2021

9:46 a.m.

The annual organizational meeting was called to order at 9:46 a.m.

Attendees: Alexander Keeley, Jim Lehner, Jan Marshall, Tiffany Edwards Hunt, Betty Oberman, Hartley Phillips and Bernard Mendonca.

J Marshall made a motion that the organizational structure of KKWA to remain unchanged. B Oberman seconded. All voted in favor. The organizational structure is as follows:

Alexander Keeley, president

Betty Oberman, vice president

Tiffany Edwards Hunt, secretary

Jim Lehner, treasurer

Jan Marshall, board director

Edwards Hunt, Oberman, and Marshall were elected at the Jan. 30, 2021 annual meeting to serve two more years.

Lehner and Keeley will be up for re-election in 2022.

The next regular meeting will be determined; KKWA meetings will take place on as-needed basis.

Edwards Hunt made the motion to adjourn. Keeley seconded. All voted in favor. The organizational meeting adjourned at 9:51 a.m.
Kapoho Kai Water Association  approved 1/29/22

Draft Minutes

Annual Membership Meeting Jan. 30, 2021

9 a.m.

The annual meeting was called to order at 9 a.m.

Attendees: Alexander Keeley, Jim Lehner, Jan Marshall, Tiffany Edwards Hunt, Betty Oberman, and Hartley Phillips. Bernard Mendonca joined around 9:18 a.m.

Meeting minutes from the 2020 annual meeting were read into the record. B Oberman made a motion to accept the 2020 minutes as read and corrected. J Lehner seconded. All voted in favor.

J Lehner offered the Treasurer’s Report, which is the following:

Total: $144,880.93

In CD: $126,929.01

In checking account: $17,951.92

Accounts Receivable: $9,251.23

Results of the mail-in election: 22 votes for each person (B Oberman (Hunter), T Edwards Hunt, and J Marshall), out of the 34 proxies that were submitted. B Oberman made a motion to approve the election results. T Edwards Hunt seconded. All voted in favor.

General Discussion:

J Marshall suggested the board reach out again to Mayor Roth and re-send the letter to which he is yet to respond. J Marshall suggested KKWA also reach out to Department of Water Supply and ask for a response to a letter to which DWS has yet to respond.

B Oberman asked if KKWA should apply for a grant that’s out there, that Susan Kim has sent an email regarding. J Marshall notes that there are a lot of grants out there. DWS has an obligation to us and we shouldn’t be the ones going out and doing studies and trying to get them funded, she maintained.

J Lehner said he would hate to spend any money for legal fees, that it may be premature.

J Marshall said she believes water will be delivered to Pohoiki and Highway 137, but we need to make sure they spend the money on what they should.

J Lehner said we have made it very clear that we’re here; KKWA still exists. J Marshall said she thinks that another reminder is necessary. J Lehner agreed and added that it might be beneficial to be a thorn in their side. J Marshall said she is willing to write the letters. B Oberman agreed the letters and the prodding are necessary.

B Mendonca said it’s his understanding that KKWA wants some federal funds or County money to bring the water down to where it was before it got inundated. But do we also want that federal money and county money to be brought down to where it was and also to distribute it?

J Marshall said that DWS already received a FEMA grant to replace the water. As far as distribution of the water throughout the subdivision, KKWA applied to FEMA and were told our application was submitted too late. J Marshall said she thinks it would be possible to use any portion of the SBA loan that VHCA doesn’t need. She was able to get SBA to say that would be something they would be agreeable to. Until we have a commitment that there would be water to hook up to, it is futile to pursue distribution within the subdivision. B Mendonca said the best case would be to get the water all the way to the lost. Even if we do get the water system back in, we residents will need to spend our own money to get it in to the lots. B Mendonca said he wonders if KKWA have considered that some of the property owners may not be willing to put back to their property, just like was the case at the onset of the subdivision first getting water.

H. Phillips said KKWA should consider loaning money to VHCA. If anything gets built, it’s got to be the roads. There is no point in a water system if the roads aren’t there. VHCA is more broke than KKWA. The only large amount of money there is bad debt, and that’s not real money, and the parking lot fund. Everything is very small or in the hole. KKWA has about $140,000. It might be helpful as a loan to VHCA, Phillips suggested. There are no restrictions on KKWA giving a loan. Nothing mentioned about anything like that. VHCA is restricted to only do loans they can pay back within a year. This might be a way to facilitate any construction. KKWA should keep this in mind as things move along. It’s not prohibited and it might be helpful.

B Mendonca indicated his interest in a buy-out. He and his wife are in their mid-80s. Their kids are on the fence. But looking at it the way KKWA is looking at it, trying to bring back water, it will only improve the value of our property. He is all ears. Just so you know, the Mendoncas aren’t coming back. T Edwards Hunt reiterated that with commitments DWS has made, with federal funding the County of Hawaii has received, KKWA is trying to add value to the Kapoho properties at the very least. There is a contingency of people who may be willing to reform a community. Others who seek a buyout. But we cannot lose by trying to use our resources and hold the County accountable for federal funds received to try and get access and add value to our properties. There are plenty of examples islandwide of communities being built or rebuilt on inundated land.

B Oberman said as far as she knows the water is already down to the Y, down Highway 132. Once the County of Hawaii finishes Highway 137 and they pipe water to Pohoiki, then we will come into play.

Over a year ago, the County of Hawaii already planned the Pohoiki Road, Oberman said. They are able to avoid the Mango grove and go into Isaac Hale Park. Then we will get Highway 137 and go all the way around again.

Those on the new mayor’s counsel have agreed we need Highway 137 for emergency vehicles, Oberman said. It’s going to happen, but we are going to be the last. T Edwards Hunt sought clarification on what B Oberman meant, and B Oberman clarified that Pohoiki Road will go in first, before Highway 137.

B Oberman said she is working on a music video (with VHCA members and residents, and KKWA and Malama O Puna representatives) on what has happened and hasn’t happened since the 2018 lava flow. B Oberman said they have $10K, possibly through Malama O Puna, for this video production.

B Mendonca wondered if anyone checked with what Vacationland (House Lots) is doing and if there is any coordination possible. B Oberman explained that we are all working together. VHCA and KKWA haven’t worked with Kapoho Beach Lots because they have disbanded, B Oberman noted. VHCA and KKWA are also communicating with residents of Highway 137. B Mendonca agreed we have to get back Highway 137, that that is the “choke point.”

A Keeley made a motion for J Marshall to write letters to the mayor and DWS reminding them of KKWA’s continued existence and mission to see Highway 137 re-established and water lines restored, respectively. J Lehner seconded. All in favor.

J Marshall moved to adjourn the meeting. T Edwards Hunt seconded. All voted in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 9:45 a.m.

KKWA Meeting

Nov. 28, 2020

Minutes

Present:  [President] Alex Keeley, [Vice President] Betty Obermann, [Treasurer] Jim Lehner, [Secretary] Tiffany Edwards Hunt, [Board Director] Jan Marshall, [Members] Hartley Phillips, Larry Compton, and Dorothy Compton, and [Kapoho Vacationland resident] Carol Ryan.

Meeting called to order at 9:37 a.m. 

Motion to accept the May 2020 minutes.  Marshall made the motion.  Keeley seconded. All voted in favor.  

Treasurers Report:  Lehner reported the following: Checking account has $15,951.92, and there is $126,929.01 in CD, for a total of $142,880.93. 

Obermann asked about signature card change.  Lehner said no change has occurred since Parecki passed away last year.  Obermann said she would be willing sign.  Edwards Hunt made the motion for Obermann to sign the signature card in the place of the late Bill Parecki. Keeley seconded.  All in favor.  

Marshall inquired as to whether or not Lehner knows how much the accountant costs.  Lehner said that it is no more than a few hundred dollars per year. Obermann made a motion to keep the accounting system the way it is, that we continue to pay the accountant’s fee.  Edwards Hunt seconded. Keeley didn’t think that a motion is necessary if we are maintaining the status quo.  

Update on correspondence with DWS:  Marshall reported that we have been in dialogue with DWS every couple of months and DWS remains noncommittal about restoring the waterline.  It’s a waiting game for the new administration.  At last week’s Lower Puna Rising meeting, Mayor Elect Mitch Roth seemed to “perk up” about the amount of money that DWS has for recovery and the lack of commitment at this point.  Marshall has put forth a proposed position paper to submit to Roth / DWS.  

FEMA status update:  Marshall reported that FEMA turned us down on second appeal on the basis of not adequate extenuating circumstances on failure of previous board to apply for FEMA assistance in timely manner.  They closed the application while event was ongoing, which is the only event they have done that for, and they asked for exception for HIEMA to no avail.  We can seek congressional help.  But if DWS won’t bring water in, we won’t get much of a hearing.  In Marshall’s view, it all depends upon the County of Hawaii.  We do have the option of borrowing, some from the SBA potentially, and USDA, but without a commitment for water, Marshall doesn’t think it is a viable route.  

Obermann noted the importance of water and how we have followed this a long way.  In beginning, we as individuals were struggling to figure out our private lives.  But we cannot get water until we have a road.  Marshall also noted that we need a commitment from DWS to bring in water.

Obermann said she thinks that they may start a water system once they get in to Pohoiki.  We are the end of the road, she noted.  VHCA got a water system in the ‘70s, only after others along the way.  

Keeley said he wonders if FEMA outlook would change now that we have a new administration in January.  Marshall noted that FEMA is its own silo and we have gone through that process. The only thing to change that will be to get Hawaii state delegation. HIEMA doesn’t know if it would be effective to take that approach. 

Lehner said he thinks that we have beat this thing up as much as we can.  It’s about as flexible for HUD.  It’s best to save our efforts for the new county administration.   Roth agrees that we need to bring our road back down here. 

Marshall brought up her position paper to Roth.  Phillips suggested to Marshall prior to the meeting some additional information to include in the position paper, including the issue of quality with the addition of water.  

Obermann noted that when she was realtor there was a problem with loans.  For instance the Veterans Administration would not loan money with a catchment tank.  HUD and VA are not seeing what we are going through.  In the 1970s in Utah when she was a realtor, they would not consider basements.  They were not considered living space.  Obermann said she thinks that some part of water system goes into play. 

Edwards Hunt noted a letter to the editor from Leningrad Elarionoff in a recent West Hawaii Today criticizing those of us who built in Puna.  She urged her fellow board members to send counter letters to the editor because he is a former council member and others might find his words influential, namely criticizing development in Lower Puna and use of government funding for recovery.  See “Not Fair to Bail Out Those Who Gambled”: https://www.westhawaiitoday.com/2020/11/23/opinion/letters-to-the-editor-november-23-2020/
Edwards Hunt made a motion to accept Marshall’s position paper to Roth with amendments suggested by Phillips.  Obermann seconded. Phillips provided background that when county first put in line, there was no intention of county selling water off the line.  Most of the water sold for agricultural use in Farm Lots was off KBC Road.  That was the background information Phillips gave to Marshall to consider for her position paper.  

Obermann noted the road needs the water line will have to be three-to-four feet under the road.  Lehner said that it is code to be three-to-four feet deep and that it can be off the road.  He notes that we have plenty of depth to work with now.  

All voted unanimously in favor of the position paper.  

Planning for annual meeting:  There is nothing in the bylaws to preclude us from having meetings via Zoom.  Obermann noted that we had a meeting at one point to discuss taking action via email.  Because our bylaws are silent on meeting personally or electronically, we can have our meeting electronically.  Lehner concurred, as well as Keeley.  Phillips notes that we just need to make a motion to hold via Zoom.  Keeley made that motion, and Obermann seconded.  All were in favor.  Edwards Hunt made a motion for the annual meeting date to be 9 a.m., Jan. 30. All were favor. 

Edwards Hunt wanted to poll her fellow board members to see where they stand because she wants to serve with members who share her interests.  She doesn’t want to pursue a buyout until we have exhausted all efforts.  

Marshall is against the use of the funds for a buyout but she would take it if offered. She said that, if  she were to receive a buy-out, that she plans to simply buy another lot within Vacationland to build on.   
Keeley doesn’t have any interest in rebuilding in Kapoho.  If there was a buyout worth considering, he would entertain it.  He is not opposed to anyone who wants to do that.  He is here to help anyone to get that done.  He will step down if others think he should.  

Lehner said he feels the same way.  He believes we are not going get buyout.  He just wants to see VHCA and KKWA keep going.  Getting HUD to change is the only way to go.  

We need 25 percent of subscribers to have a quorum.  Lehner said he thinks we won’t have much difficulty to get 25 percent of our subscribers to participate in our annual meeting.  

Obermann said she feels the same as Keeley, Lehner, Marshall and Edwards Hunt.  As for assessment, people don’t want to pay.  She suggested we communicate with our previous owners through our VHCA, KKWA websites and mailing lists and don’t spend the postage.  Lehner estimates about $60-$70 in postage.  Marshall notes we need 50 percent of our subscribers to change the bylaws; that’s her concern.  We know the people who are committed are going to be there, but it’s less than 50 percent of subscribers.  But Lehner notes that just to change the bylaws. 

Obermann noted that she has funds for Neighborhood Watch.  For this year, if we need money for mailing, Neighborhood Watch will donate for mailings.  If it’s a $100, Neighborhood Watch will donate. 

Lehner pointed out that 25 percent of subscribers need to participate at the annual meeting, and a bylaw change can occur with a majority of those present.  Lehner doesn’t see any problem with us being a viable association.  

Edwards Hunt suggested it is the wrong time to be putting out a message inquiring as to whether there are people who are still interested in the water association.  We have a new mayor and a message we have sent to him that we want a road.  It would be an oxymoron for us to be sending a message out to members inquiring about their interest when we have publicly stated that we are a community that is united in a mission to pursue Kapoho’s restoration.  

Marshall continued to express her concern for the verbiage in the bylaws re: majority of the subscribers.  Both Lehner and Keeley maintained that the bylaws read you have to be in attendance for your vote to be counted.  Phillips said the way it has always worked is the way that Lehner (and Marshall) have interpreted.  Marshall withdrew her proposal to seek out subscribers’ interest in the water association, because she trusted Keeley’s interpretation, as a lawyer.  

Lehner suggested Marshall write a letter for annual meeting; Edwards Hunt will prepare agenda; Lehner will create a treasurer’s report.  

Marshall suggested Jan. 5 as the target date for the correspondence to be completed.  Marshall inquired as to whether we want to encourage people to provide proxy for quorum purposes.  Obermann noted we always functioned with proxies.  

Obermann, Edwards Hunt, and Marshall will be up for election.  All three have indicated they are willing to serve.  Marshall suggested that a query for proposed applicants be sent out to the membership.

Phillips suggested we need to sort out how to vote with proxies in the chat.  Marshall also noted the logistical challenge of people voting for nominees and pointed out that the bylaws state the voting for directors shall be by written ballot. 

Various board members noted that we need to put forth a website posting and email about the three board vacancies.  Edwards Hunt motioned that we publicize the vacancies in the next month.  Obermann seconded.  All voted in favor.  

All agreed to deliberate via email to prepare documents and for the actual annual meeting.  

Marshall made a motion to adjourn. Keeley seconded.  All voted in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m. 

Following is the information on the 9 a.m., Saturday, Jan. 30, 2021 Kapoho Kai Water Association annual meeting via Zoom to circulate:  

TIFFANY EDWARDS HUNT is inviting you to a scheduled Zoom meeting.

Topic: Kapoho Kai Water Association Annual Meeting 

Time: Jan 30, 2021 09:00 AM Hawaii

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/85716883819?pwd=azZFSEI0aHFPS1pwaVJ6QTByWndpUT09

Meeting ID: 857 1688 3819

Passcode: Kapoho

Kapoho Kai Water Association

Minutes –

Organizational  Meeting May 25, 2020 9 a.m., via Zoom

Draft

Organizational meeting commenced at approximately 9 a.m. Board members unanimously agreed to the following organization:

Alexander Keeley, president, to replace the late Bill Parecki

The following board members shall remain: Betty Oberman, vice president; Tiffany Edwards Hunt, secretary; Jim Lehner, treasurer, and Janet Marshall, director.

In other business for the May 25 meeting:

The board met in executive session to discuss KKWA’s FEMA application denial. The board unanimously decided to pursue an appeal.

The board unanimously opted to draft a letter to the Department of Water Supply to seek an update on recovery plans for Kapoho, in light of a May newsletter published on the Kilauea Eruption Recovery website vaguely mentioning DWS’ plans to spend FEMA funding in lower Puna.

The board also unanimously agreed to update the signature card at First Hawaiian Bank, in light of the passing of B. Parecki.

The board adjourned at 9:30 a.m.

Submitted by T. Hunt.
Kapoho Kai Water Association

 Minutes

Organizational Meeting

Jan. 25, 2020

9:45 a.m., at 15-928 Paradise Ala Kai (HPP)

Organizational meeting commenced at approximately 9:45 a.m. B Oberman made a motion and J Marshall seconded that the board organization remain the same as it was in 2019, with Bill Parecki as president; Betty Oberman as vice president; Tiffany Edwards Hunt as secretary; Jim Lehner as treasurer; and Janet Marshall as director. The board unanimously agreed to the organization.

The meeting adjourned at 9:47 a.m.

Submitted by T. Hunt
Kapoho Kai Water Association

 Minutes

Annual Membership Meeting Jan. 25, 2020

9 a.m.

15-928 Paradise Ala Kai, Kea`au HI

The meeting commenced at approximately 9:03 a.m., Saturday, Jan. 25, 2020

Quorum established, with proxies and Jim Lehner, Betty and Larry Oberman, Jan Marshall, Tiffany E Hunt, and Hart Miller present. Deb Smith, of Farm Lots, was also present. Others joined in the meeting including Mary Fleming, Biltoft, Eileen O’Hara, and Issa Hilweh.

Both organizational and annual meeting minutes were circulated for members to review. The annual meeting minutes from April 2019 were approved, with J Marshall making the motion and J Lehner approving.

Treasurer’s report:

$144,447.48 in account

Of that $86,758 is in CD.

At last meeting, board agreed to put 30K in the CD. That is in the works since signatures were only recently updated at the bank.

B Oberman moved to accept the treasurer’s report. J Marshall seconded. All approved.

General discussion

J Marshall noted that we need to share with VHCA that there is a lot of people that we lost track of and the addresses need to be updated. B Oberman will seek out the addresses for those members whose mail was returned, and share that information with Midnight Oil, the accountant, which will then update the address files for both KKWA and VHCA.

FEMA update

J Marshall does not have any other update, other than we are waiting to hear back about our application. It was a late application, and we got an open window through Tom Travis. C Biltoft said he was at a PGV meeting earlier last week and Diane Ley of County of Hawaii Research and Development made an announcement that FEMA money is just about exhausted and that HUD money will be used for various endeavors. She noted that there is a reluctancy from HUD to put money in areas that have been inundated. She eluded to the fact that HUD money may be used for buyouts. D Smith added that there are 24 people on the task force that D Ley is overseeing and nothing is really set in stone regarding buyouts. The actual rules have yet to be given from the federal government. She expressed her personal disappointment that they are publicly stating anything about the proposed buyouts, without the rules from the feds being disseminated. D Smith noted that this is causing some anxiety. She cautioned that it will be years before anyone will see any money for buyouts. We have yet to find out if they will open Highway 137. C Biltoft added it is highly unlikely that they would establish a

water line with HUD money. D Smith said HUD money could be used for the establishment of roads. J Marshall said that, for the water line, we are looking at FEMA. She reiterated D Smith’s point that HUD money could be used for roads. FEMA won’t fund private roads, but CDBG RD (Community Development Block Grant – Rural Development) funding might be available, J Marshall said. E Ohara noted that HUD has always been reluctatnt about spending money in Lava Zones 1 & 2, since 1975, pertaining to substandard private subdivisions. Short term vacation rentals wouldn’t be subject to buyouts, and we don’t know anything about the percentages, E Ohara said. J Marshall and D Smith indicated news they read indicated that “primary residences would be prioritized,” and E Ohara said she thinks the County is “hedging” it because the County doesn’t really have a pulse of how many of the homes in Vacationland and Beach Lots were vacation rentals. L Oberman has a problem with the fact that the County isn’t looking at the fact that people with insurance haven’t been compensated for the land that was inundated. If we are prevented from rebuilding, we need to be compensated for the land

B Oberman said that if they re-establish Highway 137 to Pohoiki, they will bring water down. We can do whatever we want privately, she said. She noted that we have a letter from the Department of Water Supply saying that we can have water into perpetuity. J Marshall countered that she is not sure that that letter exists, yet the rules indicate DPW’s responsibility to users. E Ohara noted we found the agreement, but it doesn’t say anything about perpetuity. We have repeatedly heard from DPW that they will likely spend the money elsewhere, Ohara said. D Smith said there has been a discussion about wells, and she knows of a property with “beautiful water.” She and E Ohara discussed the approximate location, reminiscing about former neighbors, and determined it was the “2nd lot down from the top” at about 160 foot elevation, and historically on an old map (circa 1895) there was a spring behind Ohara’s property. Ohara said it is quite a distance from Vacationland. But there haven’t been any flows in that area for about 900 years. The hydrology of that area, in relation to the flows, hasn’t been too extensively studied, Ohara said. B Oberman noted that Hawaii Tracker found a water source on Pohoiki that could be viable. She then noted that we are sometime away from anything being solidified and KKWA would be working very closely with VHCA. B Oberman then briefed those present regarding Imua Lower Puna, which is helping with guidelines for the lava task force on what the community needs. The task force includes a couple dozen people, with only a handful from the affected area, E Ohara, D Smith and B Oberman concluded. H Miller asked at what point would we consider shutting down KKWA. B Oberman hasn’t heard anything and we aren’t foresseing. J Lehner said we have to take it step by step. We cannot vote on anything that is not in the letter, he noted. D Smith added that KKWA should be kept viable until we know with certainty what is the fate of Highway 137. H Miller suggested that we should do something about those on catchment and those who are delinquent about dues. All the talk has been focused on “getting the pipes back in,” but something like an in-house catchment system, an in-house well, you could cut off from the county completely. J Marshall said we have at least six months more by sitting on our hands. J Lehner said it’s not hurting anyone by keeping KKWA going and it’s not going to make anyone rich by killing it. He believes that ultimately the area will be re-developed again. B Oberman added that, with research from the volcano, we are probably the safest place for the next 200 years. D Smith noted

that ATVs are going in on Lighthouse Road. They are going out to fish, and there are also pig hunters who are traversing the area and actually successfully making kills. They are slaughtering the pigs, deboning and hiking the pig meat out in backpacks, she said.

Announcements

None

Elections

J Marshall inquired as whether we would be having an election and a replacement of board members whose terms are up. J Lehner pointed out that there aren’t any nominees, so those currently on the board would continue to serve. J Marshall thinks that B Parecki and J Lehner would need to be re-appointed. B Oberman noted that, after the annual meeting, there would be an organizational meeting. If there are any nominees out there, they would need to give notifications 30 days in advance. We didn’t have anyone notify the board that they seek to serve on the board, despite our announcement in the VHCA newsletter. J Marshall thinks that J Lehner and B Parecki need to be appointed. She made the motion and T Edwards Hunt seconded. Three board members voted in favor, with J. Lehner abstaining.

The annual meeting adjourned at 9:45 a.m.

Submitted by T Edwards Hunt
Kapoho Kai Water Association
Minutes – Ist DRAFT
Special Meeting May 25, 2020 9 a.m., via Zoom
Organizational meeting commenced at approximately 9 a.m.  Board members unanimously agreed to the following organization:

Alexander Keeley, president, to replace the late Bill Parecki

The following board members shall remain: Betty Oberman, vice president; Tiffany Edwards Hunt, secretary; Jim Lehner, treasurer, and Janet Marshall, director.

In other business for the May 25 meeting:

The board met in executive session to discuss KKWA’s FEMA application denial.  The board unanimously decided to pursue an appeal.  
The board unanimously opted to draft a letter to the Department of Water Supply to seek an update on recovery plans for Kapoho, in light of a May newsletter published on the Kilauea Eruption Recovery website vaguely mentioning DWS’ plans to spend FEMA funding in lower Puna.  

The board also unanimously agreed to update the signature card at First Hawaiian Bank, in light of the passing of B. Parecki.  
The board adjourned at 9:30 a.m. 
Submitted by T. Hunt.

Kapoho Kai Water Association
Minutes 
Organizational Annual Membership Meeting April 27, 2019

12:50 P.M. at the Pahoa Neighborhood Center

3rd Draft

Organizational meeting commenced at approximately 12:50 p.m. Board members unanimously agreed to the following organization:

Bill Parecki, president; Betty Oberman, vice president; Tiffany Edwards Hunt, secretary; Jim Lehner, treasurer, and Janet Marshall, director.

T. Hunt made a motion that KKWA adopt VHCA bylaw amendment related to electronic and telephonic meetings for board of directors and general membership.

B. Oberman seconded.

Motion passed by unanimous vote.

T. Hunt made a motion that J. Marshall shall represent KKWA in seeking grant funding from FEMA and other sources, as well as seeking loan financing for replacement of KKWA water system. J. Lehner seconded.

Motion passed by unanimous vote.

B. Parecki made a motion to adjourn. J. Marshall seconded. Motion passed by unanimous vote. Adjourned 1:20 p.m.

Submitted by T. Hunt.
Kapoho Kai Water Association
3nd Draft Minutes – 3nd DRAFT
Annual Membership Meeting April 27, 2019

12:30 P.M. at the Pahoa Neighborhood Center
The meeting commenced at approximately 12:30 p.m., Saturday, April 27, 2019
A quorum was confirmed.

Treasurer’s report:

$146,779.49 in account

Of that $86,588.46 is in CD.

Marlene Phillips suggested to put more money in the CD. It was agreed to add more to the CD as this will generate revenue.

Elections;

Jim Lehner and Bill Parecki have one year left.

There are 3 positions open. One position for 1 year and two for 2 years.

There had been no nominations for board positions 30 days prior to the meeting date. Accordingly volunteers for board positions were requested: Betty Oberman, Tiffany Edwards Hunt, and Janet Marshall volunteered and were found to be eligible by the board and appointed to the board to fill the open positions.

Hart Phillips discussed dissolution with the funds being transferred to VHCA for use on roads.

Discussion ensued from H. Phillips, Eileen O’Hara, Vivian Mark, Janet Marshall, and Bill Parecki regarding proposed dissolution.

It was decided to take a wait-and-see stance, as there are so many options with VHCA on the table, and what happens to VHCA will help determine what KKWA does.

Jan Marshall discussed grants for water companies. FEMA grants require VHCA / KKWA to provide money required for FEMA grants, then submit for reimbursement. There are SBA loans possible. Amounts available were discussed, however it is unclear what VHCA / KKWA will actually qualify for, without further probing and inquiry. SBA loans time starts upon approval but monies do not have to be drawn out, J. Marshall told board members.

FEMA looks to see other money available like loans then subtracts from the FEMA amount, according to J. Marshall. KKWA members agreed that they will look at multiple sources of possible money for rebuilding.

A discussion on wells ensued. Brackish water was in most wells drilled around Vacationland, however M. Phillips noted that, since the lava has sealed the tubes to the ocean, it is possible less salt could be good water. This would open the possibility of a KKWA well if Department of Water Supply (DWS) does not provide water — Or, even the DWS could drill the well and send us the water. J. Lehner and J. Marshall will inquire further with DWS regarding that possibility and also probe whether or not DWS has any paperwork on file regarding the KKWA and its infrastructure.

The annual meeting adjourned at 12:50 p.m.

Submitted by J. Lehner 
Kapoho Kai Water Association
Board of Directors Meeting

14-4925 Kahonua Road – Friday, December 8, 2017; 5:00 pm

Meeting Minutes

1. Call the meeting to order – 5:00 pm called to order

Attending: Bill Parecki, Tom Knott, Bill Moore

Absent/Excused: Jeff Gore, Betty Oberman

Attending: Jackie Parecki, Hart Phillips

2. Approval of last meeting’s minutes

Knott Move, Moore 2nd. Approved

3. Treasure’s Report

$66,382.03 Checking

$86,372.26 CD

$152,758.29 Total

November Expenditures: Copies of facilities maps

DWS water bill

Moore move, parceki 2nd. Approved

4. New Business

Installation of new waterlines/meter boxes

Quote from Drainpipe to finish installation

$7,490 – stubbing out lines to meter boxes and installing meter boxes. Material will take about a month to arrive.

Knott proposed to hire a surveyor to locate corners for meter box installation.

Estimate is around $2,400. Estimate from Island Boundary, cost is around $200 per pin.

Hart: may be able to limit the amount/cost of survey work. May need to just find the pins/ rather than surveyor to locate the pins and install them.

1st cul de sac. There is already a pin. No surveying necessary

2nd cul de sac. Two lots have been surveyed recently. Has most uncertainty in property line location.

3rc cul de sac. There is one pin that is difficult to find. Pin is there but under brush.
Hart and Tom will field check where there are problems/difficulty in finding pins.
Motion to authorize expenditure of up to $8,000 to retain Drainpipe to install the water lines with the final scope/amount determined based by Tom Knott; $1,600 for additional meter boxes; and up to $2,500 for survey purposes with the final amount to be determined by the field check to determine the scope of work.

Motion to authorize expenditure of up to $5,000 to replace valves in intersection Kapoho Kai and Waiopae Streets. Moved: Moore; 2nd Parecki; Motion approved.

Work will be scheduled in conjunction with Drainpipe’s installation of new waterlines.

Moved by Moore, 2nd by Bill Parecki; Motion approved.

Operations:

Motion to hire Sherry Lehner to assist in bookkeeping/reporting for KKWA and other work as required, including lien filing, picking mail, scanning bank statements and website management. Estimated cost is $150/month. Moore- moved. Knott seconded. Approved 3-0.

Repair/New Work Update;

1. 4 meters have been replaced with brass valves;

2. added new back flow preventer on main county line

3. Added one new water meter

Septic:

Pistolera is in process of installing new septic tank.

In general, those that are required to install septic systems are complying with the KKWA requirements. Currently there are two properties that are in need to be followed up on status of compliance. Knott will follow up on status and provide a status update.

5. Unfinished Business

There was no old business.

6. Annual Meeting

Tentatively set for January 27, 2018 at 9:00 am at Jim Lehner’s house, subject o confirmation of availability. Mailings will be done 2 weeks prior to the meeting.

Knott and Parecki will prepare a proxy and status letter.

7. Adjournment

Meeting was adjourned at 6:00 pm.
Board meeting format to be used for every meeting

Date, time place of meeting 

Call to order and time

Board members present    Quorum?

Community members 

Approval of last meeting minutes

Treasurer report  (not needed to be approved)

Reports

Old biz

New biz

announcements 

Adjournment  & time

Submitted by:

